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Freedom of Information request reference number:  9221.1 
 
Date of response: 10 December 2024 
 
Request: 
 
I would be grateful if you could please confirm whether you are able to send me the minutes of 
all meetings that you or the LFB have had with government ministers where regulation around 
the safety of e-bikes was discussed before and after Sofia’s death and what response you or 
the LFB received, specifically with the Office for Product Safety and Standards. 
  
This is because I am looking to create a chronology in the first instance documenting how often 
the government was lobbied for change prior to and following Sofia’s death, what their 
response was and how many opportunities were missed to prevent fatalities such as Sofia’s 
and to introduce the Product Safety and Metrology Bill that was announced in the King’s 
speech this year. 
  
I would also be grateful for sight of the post-fire audit report conducted after Sofia’s death by 
the LFB. 
 
Response: 

In response to your request for minutes of meetings with government ministers, I can confirm 
we do not hold any minutes of meetings with ministers where regulation around the safety of 
e-bikes was discussed. 

Regarding the wider request about correspondence with government ministers (on e-bike 
safety), please find attached four pieces of correspondence between ministers and the London 
Fire Brigade (LFB). 

Additionally, we have conducted a search for all correspondence between the LFB, the Office 
for Product Safety and Standards (OPSS), and government concerning the safety of e-bikes, e-
scooters, and the forthcoming Product Regulation and Metrology Bill. 

The LFB actively engages with OPSS and other key stakeholders across various forums, teams, 
and roles to raise awareness about fire risks associated with e-bikes, batteries, chargers, and 
conversion kits. Due to this extensive engagement, our search returned 32,621 documents. 
Unfortunately to review all these documents to see how relevant they are to your enquiry 
would exceed the cost limit set under the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). 
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To put this in perspective, even if each document took an average of 15 seconds to review, it 
would require approximately 135 hours (32,621 documents × 0.25 minutes ÷ 60) to complete 
the task. The estimated cost of this work is £3,398, which significantly exceeds the FOIA's 
appropriate limit of £450. Therefore, under section 12 of the FOIA, we are issuing this as a 
formal refusal notice. As you may know, public authorities are not obliged to comply with 
requests when the cost exceeds the set limit. 

Lastly, you requested the Senior Fire Safety Report (post-fire audit) that was conducted on 1 
January 2023. A copy is attached for your reference. 

Please note that personal data has been redacted from the provided documents in accordance 
with section 40 of the FOIA (Personal Information). 

We have dealt with your request under the Freedom of Information Act 2000. For more 
information about this process please see the guidance we publish about making a request on 
our website 
 
 



Kevin Hollinrake MP

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State

Department for Business and Trade

Old Admiralty Building, Admiralty Place

London, SW1A 2DY

19 May 2022

Dear Minister,

As organisations championing consumers, and electrical and fire safety, we are

writing to express our concern about the effectiveness of product safety laws

following recent investigations which highlight the risk to human life of devices

sold on online marketplaces.

We strongly welcomed news of your recent roundtable convening major online

marketplaces; reminding them of their obligations to keep unsafe products off

their websites. The platforms in attendance at your roundtable including

Amazon, eBay, and Alibaba, among others, have been exposed time and again

through different investigations to have flooded UK households with illegal and

dangerous products that would not be found on the high street.

A new Which? investigation published this week (attached) confirms that online

marketplaces are still not taking satisfactory action. A faulty smoke alarm that

failed all eight of Which?’s tests to detect smoke and sound the alarm, is still

being sold through eBay despite the fact that Which? investigators first

discovered this product in 2018. When eBay was originally alerted to the

problem, it removed listings for all of these alarms. But this new investigation

shows that this dangerous alarm is once again widely available not just on eBay

but also on AliExpress and Wish, illustrating how the industry's current approach

is risking people’s lives. According to figures listed on eBay, the 20 sellers have

sold 1,379 dangerous alarms. On AliExpress 23 listings were found from sellers

claiming to have sold 407 alarms in total and, who if believed, tell us they have

53,368 more in stock.

You will also be aware of recent reports of exploding e-bikes and e-scooters.

The London Fire Brigade has had to attend 60 e-bike and e-scooter fires since

the start of last year and Electrical Safety First has again discovered unsafe

chargers on online marketplaces as recently reported by The Sunday Times. The

deaths as a result of these unsafe products, uncovered by The Sunday Times, is

completely and utterly unacceptable.

The publication of the Government’s product safety review is an opportunity to

make sure online marketplaces are protecting the public from life-threatening

unsafe products. We urge you to do whatever is in your power to accelerate the

publication of the OPSS’s long delayed product safety review and to make sure it



unambiguously addresses online marketplaces responsibilities. Without this, we

are concerned more people will needlessly die. As the cost of living crisis drives

ever more consumers online in search of better deals, the public cannot afford

further delay.

Yours sincerely,

Chief Economist
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Rt Hon Chris Philp MP 
Minister for Crime, Policing and Fire, Home Office 
2 Marsham Street 
London 
SW1P 4DF 
 
 
Dear Minister, 

I am writing to provide you with an update on the emerging risk of lithium battery fires in London, 
which is currently the fastest growing fire risk in the capital.  

Lithium battery technology has many advantages and is used across a range of products, however, it 
provides unique fire safety challenges that need to be considered as the technology becomes more 
commonplace, particularly in larger products. The energy expelled in fires involving lithium batteries 
can lead to particularly intense fires which not only present a risk to people in the vicinity but also to 
attending firefighters.  

A growing risk that has been identified through London Fire Brigade’s data is an increase in the 
number of fires caused by electric powered personal vehicles (EPPVs), particularly e-bikes and e-
scooters. While these modes of transport can provide a cheaper, sustainable mode of transport for 
Londoners, fires involving EPPVs can be particularly dangerous given the size of the batteries 
involved and that they often take place in people’s home.  

So far this year, on average, London Fire Brigade has been called to an e-bike or e-scooter fire once 
every two days – a 60 per cent increase in the rate of these fires compared to the same period as last 
year. In 2022, we attended 87 e-bike and 29 e-scooter fires, a total of 116 fires. On New Year’s Day 
we sadly also attended our first fatal fire where the cause was recorded as a regular bicycle which 
had been modified using a ‘conversion kit’. We are also in communication with the fire and rescue 
service in New York which has experienced a significant rise in the number of incidents involving e-
bikes and e-scooters, including fires which have led to fatalities.  

In response to the growing number of incidents our firefighters are attending in London involving 
lithium batteries, particularly EPPVs, LFB will be launching a campaign tomorrow called #ChargeSafe 
focused on providing safety messaging to help improve awareness among those who own e-bikes 
and e-scooters to help them reduce their risk at home. Throughout the campaign safety messaging 
will be promoted via our website and social media channels, which we would welcome you to 
promote via your department’s channels. We will also be undertaking targeted community 
engagement at the local level with groups we identify to be at increased risk.  

I would welcome the opportunity to meet with officials across government to share our experience 
of fires involving EPPVs and consider where there might be a need for stronger regulation to improve 

The London Fire Commissioner is the 
fire and rescue authority for London 

 
 
 

Date: 27 March 2023 
 

 



safety. Officers continue to work closely with the Office for Product Safety and Standards (OPSS), and 
we await the government’s proposals for the product safety review setting out the long-
term approach to product safety and how to ensure that the regulatory framework is fit for the 
future. I understand that the OPSS are currently conducting research into the safety of lithium 
batteries.  

We would urge this to be taken forward as quickly as possible and would welcome the opportunity to 
support this where we can. We will also shortly be publishing new guidance providing information to 
those storing and/or charging EPPVs within office and residential buildings that are covered by the 
Regulatory Reform Order, which I will ensure is shared with Home Office officials when complete.  

I noted the response from the Minister in the Department for Transport on 9 March to a question on 
regulation of electric vehicles where he raised government plans to introduce legislation for private 
and rental e-scooter use and to consult on regulations. It is crucial that fire and rescue service 
representatives are included in the discussions taking place in government to ensure that fire safety 
considerations are taken into account.  
 
I would welcome the opportunity to discuss the above issues with you and officials in your 
department further. Please do not hesitate to contact me if you require any further information. 

Yours sincerely 
 

Andy Roe 
London Fire Commissioner 
 
CC:  
Sadiq Khan, Mayor of London 
Baroness Fiona Twycross, Deputy Mayor for Fire and Resilience 
Andy Cooke, His Majesty's Chief Inspector of Fire & Rescue Services 
The Rt Hon Jesse Norman, Minister of State in the Department for Transport 
Kevin Hollinrake, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State, Department for Business and Trade 
 
 



 

  
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 
Andy Roe 
London Fire Commissioner  
London Fire Brigade Headquarters 
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  05th May 2023 
 
LITHIUM BATTERY FIRES 
 
Thank you for your letter of 27 March highlighting your concerns about the 
recent increase in lithium-ion battery fires in London.  
 
The Home Office is aware of the unique fire safety challenges presented by 
products that use lithium-ion batteries.  My officials are engaging with 
colleagues across Government to understand better the impacts and the 
appropriate mitigations associated with products such as e-scooters and e-
bikes.   
 
To share knowledge, understanding and details of developing work, officials 
from several Government Departments have established a cross-UK lithium-
ion working group.  Membership consists of the Devolved Administrations, the 
Office of Product Safety and Standards (OPSS) – part of the Department for 
Business and Trade (DBT), the Office of Zero Emission Vehicles (OZEV) – 
part of the Department for Transport and DBT, and the Home Office.  The 
National Fire Chiefs Council (NFCC) Lead Officer for emerging energy 
technology,  is also part of the group and represents the sector.  
 
I am keen to ensure that colleagues across Government are placing sufficient 
importance on the work in this area.  It is vitally important that those 
developing guidance for use, storage and safety of personal light electric 
vehicles base this on solid evidence and engage with representatives from the 
NFCC and fire and rescue services to factor in the experience and expertise 
of those in the sector.  I shall write to both the Minister of State for 
Decarbonisation and Technology and the Parliamentary Under Secretary of 
State at DBT to share your concerns and to seek assurances on these points. 
 
I recognise the expertise and insight that fire and rescue services can offer on 
this issue.  I am very keen to ensure your concerns are heard and that those 
responsible explore the issue further and take appropriate action.  Therefore, I 

Rt Hon Chris Philp MP 
Minister of State for Crime, Policing 
and Fire 
2 Marsham Street 
London SW1P 4DF 

www.gov.uk/home-office 
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The London Fire Commissioner (the Commissioner) is the fire and rescue authority for London.  

This form should be completed following every mobilisation or notification of an AFR as a Senior Fire Safety 
Officer (SFSO). Record all actions, save document as SFSO Report – Incident Number only.  Attach  the 
completed form by email in PDF Format, with SFSO Report – Incident Number in subject box to:  

 ‘@SFSO’ mailbox (Includes: ‘FSR-AdminSupport’/’FSR Policy Team’/’Press’/’@FCS FI FS Legal’) 
 FSR Team mailbox (e.g. ‘>FSD-BRENT&EAL-HHH’)  
 FSR Team Leader 
 Area Fire Safety Manager 
 Local Station Manager (e.g. sclambeth then click check names) 
 Local Borough Commander (e.g. bclambeth then click check names) 
 ‘Petroleum Paps Mailbox’: petroleum.paps@london-fire.gov.uk (if applicable) 
 ‘Heritage Mailbox’: Heritage@london-fire.gov.uk (if applicable)  
 ‘Balconyrisk Mailbox’: balconyrisk@london-fire.gov.uk (if applicable) 
 ‘AFSS Mailbox’:  sprinklers@london-fire.gov.uk  (if applicable)  
 ‘Hospitals Mailbox’:  healthcare@london-fire.gov.uk  (if applicable)  
 ‘Transport Mailbox’: transport@london-fire.gov.uk  (if applicable) 

 
Contact numbers: 

 Duty Fire Safety Inspecting Officer – Admin support call filter  
 Duty Fire Engineer: Fire Engineering Group Mailbox 
 Petroleum Admin. Team on Ext: 30859  Outside of office hours, via RMC
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